
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Dr. Margaret Chan 
Director-General of WHO 
Avenue Appia 20 
Geneve 27 
1211 Geneve 
Switzerland 
 

Dear Dr. Chan, 
 

Greetings from the 42 WHO Collaborating Centres for Nursing and Midwifery Development. It is with great 
concern that the members of the Global Network of WHO Collaborating Centres for Nursing and Midwifery 
Development have accompanied the delay to replace the Coordinator, Health Professions, Nursing and 
Midwifery, former Chief Nursing Scientist position at WHO. 
 
As Secretary-General of this Network, I am writing to ask your support to solve the lack of nursing's political and 
scientific representativeness in World Health Organization (WHO) structures. This problem and concern was 
also recently addressed in an emergency resolution of the International Council of Nurses (ICN) in May 2011. 
The resolution urges the WHO Director General to empower and finance nursing leadership positions throughout 
WHO and recruit suitably qualified expert nurses to the vacant positions at WHO Headquarters, regional and 
national offices. 
 
There is no way nurses can contribute to WHO’s mission of Health for All without significant nursing leadership 
positions in the organization structure that facilitate nurses' potential to contribute to the entire range of WHO 
responsibilities. 
 
At the same time as nurses intensively take part in the health team at the clinical level and in health research at 
renowned research centers and universities around the world, without room at the decision making table, the 
range, visibility and potential of the actions and evidence they produce day after day is clipped. 
 
Our wish and request is that this issue be considered during the upcoming World Health Assembly as, since the 
departure of Dr. Jean Yan early 2010, the Chief Nursing Scientist position has been changed into Coordinator, 
Health Professions, Nursing and Midwifery, with two interim officers, unable to provide leadership and guidance 
due to the limited nature of their function. Therefore, we believe the Chief Nursing Scientist post should be 
reconsidered and the global importance of this nursing leadership position recognized, as well as the 
significance of having nurse officers in other WHO structures, including headquarters, regional and national 
offices.  
 
Although the current number of nurses working in WHO globally is not known, in 2008 there were 8 individuals 
working on nursing and midwifery at WHO Headquarters, while on the 2007 list there were 14. Therefore, it is 
seen that the number has declined almost by half in the period. Moreover, at the regional offices there are only 5 
Regional advisors for nursing and midwifery instead of 6. 
 
We support the concerns of the ICN and other international nursing organizations and believe and hope this 
issue will be soon solved.  
 

Sincerely,  
 

 
Isabel Amélia Costa Mendes 
Secretary-General 
Global Network of WHO Collaborating Centres for Nursing and Midwifery Development 


